S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 11th March 2014 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr D Steward-Brown, 

Mr J Smallwood, Mr B Clapham, Mrs M Albinson, Mr R Williamson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds
Public: Curate, Reverend Graham Wilkins

APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Rev D Tate, County Councillor Mr Jason Law and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th February 2014, with two minor amendments these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development. Mrs Banks and Mr Smallwood declared an interest as they are Allotment tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Reverend Graham Wilkins explained that he was present at the meeting to find out what is going on in the Parish and to hear the Parish Councils views regarding the proposed Fete to be held on The Green in June 2014.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 
Borough Councillor Nockolds stated that the Borough Council has been doing a lot of work and has produced a leaflet regarding information to help people Live Independently in Later Years (LILY).
Cllr Nockolds explained that LILY is an online directory for West Norfolk that brings together information about a wide range of services, activities, advice and guidance, primarily for the over 65s.  She said that telephone staff have been trained to assist members of the public who may call in.
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Cllr Nockolds said that anything that older people can get involved with will be included in the leaflets and online. Copies of the leaflets will be available in various locations such as Doctors Surgeries.
Cllr Nockolds informed members that the Borough Council has once again been working with Bespak offering prizes to schools that have the most pupils entered for the Great East Anglia Run on 4th May 2014. She said that £500 worth of Educational Vouchers could be won. 

Cllr Nockolds was pleased to report that the Borough Councils Website staff have been awarded with a 4* award. She stated that they are in the Top 20 in the country.
Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Leisure Trust and explained that they now have a shadow board that will start work from 1st July 2014. Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the trust will commission the employees making a saving of £400,000 per year.
Mrs Gotts enquired about the event scheduled to be held in the Walks on 10th May 2014. She explained that South Wootton in Bloom has once again booked a stall and she asked if the event would be supported by better advertising this year. 

She explained that Ridgeons had kindly donated some wood and that window boxes would be put together for sale by the West Norfolk Mind Charity.

Borough Councillor Daubney No report.
County Councillor Law No Report. 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – 
Solar Panels: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the proposal to install Solar Panels onto the Village Hall roof. He confirmed that Mr Bob Murray had carried out a Structural Survey of the roof and the report had been received and circulated to all members.
After discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Structural Survey Report completed by Mr Murray giving confirmation that the Village Hall roof structure is capable of carrying the weight of the Solar Panels; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
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Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Insurance Company have been informed and they are happy for Solar Panels to be fitted to the roof. She stated that there will be a £100 increase per annum in the cost of insurance.  
A further discussion took place regarding the type of Solar Panels to be used, it was said that the new alternative panels (Axitec) were almost identical in appearance, size and weight of the Bosch panels and are covered by a longer Manufacturers Warranty of 12 years. Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council accepts that the new Axitec panels are used, this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

Re-decoration: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the decoration of the Village Hall. He explained that over time the kitchen area and some of the ceilings had become in a bad condition. It was said that the Village Hall was last decorated about ten years ago.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the Assets Committee had discussed three quotes for the work. After discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council asks Mr Boucher to carry out the re-decoration to the Village Hall; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with all members were in favour.
It was agreed that Mrs Cornwell would negotiate when the work should be carried out, possibly at the end of July 2014. 

Fete: Mr Price spoke regarding the Fete and gave congratulations to Reverend Graham Wilkins and the Fete Committee for the work they were doing to resurrect the Village Fete on The Green.
It was said that concerns had been raised regarding the parking of vehicles on The Green. 

Reverend Wilkins explained that the Fete Committee had already discussed the matter of parking and they had agreed that the event is a walk-to event and there would be no parking allowed on the site.

Mr Jordan commented that parking would not be allowed on The Green due to Bylaws; however felt that leeway could be given to allow large stall holders to off load. 

Mr Jordan stated that the hard surface from Common Lane to Nursery Lane is part of The Green and is owned by the Parish Council. It was said that Road Closed boards would need to be erected at the Castle Rising Road end, Appledore Close end and Nursery Lane end.
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It was said that the event must be marshalled to allow stall holders to take things on to The Green and then to come straight off. 

Mrs Cornwell informed members that any proceeds from the Fete would be shared between the Pre-school, the Infant and Junior Schools and the Church.

Mrs Gotts said that South Wootton in Bloom would like to have a stall at the event. She asked if it would be possible for them to also hold a raffle.

Reverend Wilkins said that he would find out if individual stall holders can have their own raffles. 

It was asked if large rides would be coming to the event. Reverend Wilkins confirmed that they would not; he said that the event would be along the lines of a traditional Fete with a Bouncy Castle and a slide. He said that the Fete Committee is liaising with the Fire Service to see if a Fire Engine can attend.
It was said that hopefully, the event will not be a one off. It was asked if the Fete Committee needed any start up funds, perhaps a small Grant.

Reverend Wilkins said if a small Grant was needed he would let the Parish Council know.
Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Fete to be held on The Green on 14th June 2014, and that parking on The Green is not permitted; this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.

Boundary Trees: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the trees which run along the back Cemetery bank. She explained that after being contacted by Dr Outred she had been to inspect the trees with Mr Peter Bourner the Tree Surgeon.

Mrs Cornwell explained that the trees run in two rows, a row of poor quality spindly trees/bushes and a row of nice, good mature trees. Mr Bourner had recommended that by removing the spindly trees, the mature trees would have more space to grow.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that if the Parish Council was happy with Mr Bourner’s recommendation, Dr Outred would be happy to pay for the work involved.

After discussion, Mr Gerrard proposed that the Parish Council allow the removal of the line of spindly trees/bushes as per Mr Bourner’s recommendation; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.
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South Wootton Common: Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had spoken to Mr Smallwood regarding South Wootton Common. She said that information she had obtained dated back to the 1700’s. 
Mrs Cornwell stated that she had also spoken to Mr David Goddard about the land; he had provided a more up to date history of the situation. 

Mr Goddard explained that in 1928 the land was owned by The Howards who later sold the land to The Harvey family. More recently the land was sold to Mr Williamson.

Mr Goddard confirmed that at the sale there were no Common Rights on the land.

Mr Smallwood stated that just because a piece of land is a Common, it does not necessarily mean that it has Common Rights.

Mr Smallwood informed members that in 1851 The Green had Common Rights; however these rights had to be extinguished before the land could be formally registered as a Green.

Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that the next meeting would be held on 2nd April 2014.

Planning – 
Local Development Framework: Mr Price informed members that there was nothing particular to report, however stated that the Parish Council is still hoping for a reduction in the number of new homes for South Wootton. It was said that further information should be received in late summer.
Neighbourhood Plan: Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and informed members that the draft document had been distributed to all residents. He confirmed that the consultation period would finish on 28th March 2014.

Mr Price stated that Henry Bellingham MP had replied and congratulated the Project Group and the Parish Council on producing the document.

Mr Price said that hopefully some constructive comments will be received which may be incorporated into the final document. 
Post Office Relocation: Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Peter Lee from the South Wootton Post Office had visited the Parish Office on Monday 10th March to inform the Parish Council of the situation.
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He explained that the Post Office wish to update the South Wootton Post Office, which would mean that Mr Lee would lose some of his floor space at his home in order to accommodate this.

Mr Lee explained that whilst the Post Office would be willing to contribute towards some of the costs, Mr Lee would still have to fund a share. In addition Mr Lee stated that he is aged 65 and feels that he is ready to retire. 

Mr Lee provided the Post Office with three locations in the area which may be suitable for relocating the Post Office to. He said that Priory Court, St Augustine’s Way was suggested however was out of the radius, ASDA and Grange Stores.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Post Office wrote to both ASDA and Grange Stores. It was said that ASDA did not respond to the suggestion and Grange Stores had accepted the offer.
Mr Price informed members that the matter would be discussed on Monday 17th March 2014 by the Planning Committee. He asked that all Parish Councillors put forward any comments to Mrs Cornwell via email by midday on 17th March. 
Members felt that ADSA may prove to be a better location for a Post Office; it was felt that the Parish Council should arrange a meeting with ASDA to find out their thoughts.

Mrs Kirby said that she would endeavour to make an appointment for Mr Price and Mrs Cornwell to meet with the Manager of ASDA next week.

Members felt that in addition the Lynn News and the Citizen should be contacted to inform them of the situation. Mrs Kirby confirmed that she would contact the Lynn News and both Free Papers.
It was said that residents could attend the Parish Assembly in the Village Hall on 11th April 2014 to ask questions and make comment.

One Planning Correspondence: Mrs Cornwell referred members to the circulated correspondence received from One Planning regarding redevelopment of Land at Nursery Lane, South Wootton (9 acre field).

It was said that the plan indicated the development of 23 dwellings of which a percentage would be for affordable housing.

It was noted that the plan showed a mix of housing (detached homes, semi-detached and terraced homes).
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Members referred to the correspondence which states that the proposal shows vehicular access to the rear of the site with a public parking area to the amenity land to the rear which would be gifted to the local community in perpetuity. Members felt that if the development went ahead the Parish Council should ask that the size of the public parking area should be increased.

Members felt that the initial plan looked to be quite pleasant, a good option. 

Mrs Cornwell said that the Public Right of Way had not been clearly indicated on the plan. It was said that contact had been made with One Planning who have ensured that all future plans will show this.

After discussion, members felt that Mr Philpot should be invited to attend a meeting so that a list of points/ questions drawn up by the Planning Committee can be discussed. 
(Clerks Note: Mr Philpot is happy to attend the Planning Committee Meeting on Monday 12th May 2014).

Meeting with Mr Ian Parkes: Mr Price informed members that he and Mrs Cornwell had attended at recent meeting at County Hall. He said that Mr David Taylor from Ashdale Homes had kindly arranged the meeting with Mr Ian Parkes so that the access road for the proposed development at Knights Hill could be discussed.

Mr Price stated that the meeting had provided an opportunity to present the Parish Councils thoughts regarding a possible access to the site via the A149 bypass.

Mr Price said that whilst no decisions were made at the meeting, the Norfolk County Council’s Highways Department had indicated that the suggestion was unlikely as it would be very expensive and more than the developers would be prepared to spend.
Mr Price said that the most likely access to the site would be via Grimston Road and possibly controlled by Traffic Lights.

Policy – Mr Smallwood stated that there had been no meeting held. 
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached report. 

Junior School – Mr Smallwood informed members that Parents Evenings have been taking place to give Parents the opportunity to find out how their children are progressing.
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He said that a Science Week has been planned for the week commencing 17th March. It was said that this would also provide an opportunity for Parents to go into the school.

Mr Price said that work has begun with the school garden; a tonne of compost is due to be delivered on Friday from Greenworld and Belford’s Nursery had donated Seed Potatoes.

Mrs Gotts commented that she had approached the Infant School to offer help and support with gardening from the South Wootton in Bloom team.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that the next meeting would be the AGM on 26th March 2014. 
South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts stated that proactive work would now take place, the wild flower strip has been seeded and she confirmed that Open Gardens would be going ahead this year and is planned to take place on the weekend of 21st and 22nd June 2014.
Mrs Gotts confirmed that the South Wootton in Bloom team would be having a stall at the Walks Event on 10th May 2014 as well as a stall at the South Wootton Fete.

Mrs Gotts asked if anyone had any items to donate as tombola prizes they would be gratefully received.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.

NCC

     
   South Quay Parking Proposals


            Info
NALC


   Cafe Cluster – Reepham 4th March 2014

    “




   End of Year Training




    “

NCC


   Springwood Estate Parking Options


    “




   Textile Recycling in Norfolk



    “

NALC


   Weekly Update





    “

NALC


  Footpaths Event 23.4.14 at Tasburgh 7pm

   “

Police


  SNAP date – 17th March 2014 SW Village Hall
   “




  Hate Free Norfolk





   “

NCC


  Social Workers in Schools



   “




  Restricted Norfolk Library Online Service for upgrade   “ 

9. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list agreed, plus:-
343
CGM



Hedge Cutting (Allotments)
        1092.00
344
Roythorne & Son

Fuel Feb 2014


            40.37
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345
ECS Computers Ltd

Online Backup


            12.82
346
Stratford’s


Waterproof Trousers (David Bird)
              7.50


347
Gibbs & Dandy

Shingle/Sand for Bridge on The Green     11.28

348
E-On 



Street Lighting Supply Feb 2014
          557.27

349
R C Murray


V/ Hall Roof Survey (Solar Panels)        325.00

350
K & M Lighting

Street Lighting Maintenance 
          441.00

351
Lawn-Boy


New Chain for the Chain Saw

 61.39

Bank balances as at 28.2.2014
Community Account
      

28,115.77
Stepsaver a/c
                 
         0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                         160,000.00
Total                                                                           £188,115.77
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 8th April 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
The Parish Assembly will be held on Friday 11th April 2014 at 7pm in the Village Hall.
8th April 2014                                                                                          Chairman
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